
Hon. Leah R. Case

Hon. Michael S. Orfinger

June 11, 2015





Referrals to the Seventh Judicial Circuit Local Professionalism Panel are commenced 
by submitting a Referral Form to the Panel via e-mail to lpp@circuit7.org. The 
Referral Form and the Panel's Operating Procedures are available on the Court's 
website, at https://circuit7.org/professionalism/.

The Seventh Circuit's LPP has to date received only three complaints/referrals. Two of the three came 
from the same party (a represented litigant in a dissolution of marriage), and both were against the 
opposing lawyer, who represented her spouse. The essence of the complaints was that opposing 
counsel was filing dilatory and frivolous motions, and that the attorney was attempting to delay the 
dissolution proceedings. The complainant also accused her spouse's attorney of filing verified pleadings 
containing false statements.

In the last six months, the only referral the LPP has received dealt with one lawyer's failure to pay 
another lawyer a referral fee. That referral/complaint is discussed in more detail below.



I believe there to be very few "professionalism issues in the Seventh Circuit. I attribute that to a very 
active chapter of the American Inns of Court, and voluntary bar associations in each of the four counties 
of the circuit that place a premium on collegiality. In addition to CLE opportunities, they provide 
occasions for lawyers to get acquainted with the judges and with each other. Later this summer, the 
Volusia County Bar Association will present a professionalism seminar. I expect that attorneys from the 
other three counties in the circuit will attend as well.

Our Panel does not meet on a set schedule. We have met on one occasion this calendar year, on June 
6, 2025.



All members of the Panel have watched The Florida Bar's CLE Course #8354, "Local Professionalism 
Panel Training." It is our understanding that this training complies with the requirements of rule 3.4 of 
The Code for Resolving Professionalism Referrals. In addition, I designated a member of our Panel to 
attend the biennial meeting of Panel chairs in November 2024, and she shared with us the information 
she obtained in that meeting.

Chief Judge Leah R. Case entered an Administrative Order titled Re: Local Professionalism Panel, 
G-2023-035-SC, that designates each member of the Panel and their term of appointment. The 
Administrative Order is on the Seventh Circuit's website at https://circuit7.org/orders/g-2023-035-sc/, 
and it is recorded in all four counties of the Seventh Judicial Circuit. In addition, the Administrative Order 
has been sent to each of the four voluntary County Bar Associations in the Circuit, so that they can 
include it on their websites and/or newsletters. It has already been published in the Volusia County Bar 
Association newsletter. Copies have also been furnished to each judge of the Circuit, and to the Clerks 
of Court in each of the four counties. The Seventh Circuit's website has a "Professionalism" page with, 
among other things, links to the Panel's operating procedures and the referral form.
























